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Dear Parents,

Ofsted Report – St Michael’s is Outstanding (overall and in all categories)
You will remember that St Michael’s was visited by Ofsted on the 9th and 10th of November, the report has now been released and I attach a copy to this email.  Thank you for the impressive number of you who responded to the parents’ questionnaire, and for the overwhelming support you expressed for the school.
The most recent graded inspection before this new one was in 2008, where the school was also judged as Outstanding.  Since 2008, we were exempt from routine inspections (like all other previously Outstanding schools) but recently the government changed the rules and decided that all previously exempt schools would be re-inspected.  A very recent report from Ofsted has revealed that only 17% of previously Outstanding schools have retained their Outstanding status (see report here) indicating that the new standard which needs to be reached to be judged as Outstanding is considerably higher than the previous one – all the more reason to celebrate our achievement!
Please read the report for yourselves, but included here are some highlights:  A considerable focus for us in recent years has been the wellbeing of our students, this has been recognised as Ofsted wrote:  “Pupils feel safe and happy.  They know that staff will help them if they need support”.  At St Michael’s, I often tell our students that they are building a better future society, this has been recognised in the following excerpt: “Of particular note is the ethos created by leaders which encourages pupils to take action on issues they care about”.
The report has a great deal to say about the high quality of teaching at the school, including: “Teachers explain ideas clearly.  They are enthusiastic experts in their subjects.  This inspires pupils to want to learn more”.  It also recognises the qualities of our students: “Pupil behaviour is exemplary”; “Pupils listen respectfully to each other when they discuss their responses” and “Pupils are highly motivated to learn”.
Unlike most Ofsted reports, this one does not indicate any areas to be improved.  During their visit, we were asked to talk about those areas we wanted to improve and what we were doing to bring about positive change; it is clear that the inspectors were satisfied with our capacity to identify and improve aspects of our school without their input.  St Michael’s will continue to look carefully at what it achieves and to improve those areas that are less strong.
In this Ofsted report you will see no mention of the faith life of our school.  This is Ofsted’s policy because as a ‘faith’ school, we have an additional, separate, Section 48 Inspection which judges our mission as a Catholic school: our most recent one being Outstanding, please see the link on our website.
This extremely positive outcome from Ofsted has only been possible as a result of the dedication and hard work put in by the staff of St Michael’s over a considerable period of time.  We are very fortunate to have such high quality staff at our school who are motivated to provide the best possible start in life to your children.
With best wishes,
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